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Special CIP Committee Meeting Minutes - amended
April 22, 2015
1:15 p.m.

Location:  Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street, Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Matt Schellenberg, Greg Anderson, Bill Gulliford, John Crescimbeni (arr. 1:21 p.m.)
Also: Council Member Jim Love (arr. 1:23 p.m.); Kyle Billy, Phillip Peterson, Trista Straits – Council Auditor’s Office; Juliette Williams – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division;  Glenn Hansen, Marc Stickney, Judie Garrard – Finance Department; Nicole Spradley – ECA
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 1:15 p.m.

Chairwoman Boyer convened the meeting with a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.  

Recap of bill status
Ordinances 2015-113, 193, 194, -195 and -226 have been approved by City Council. Ordinances 2015-196, -197, -198, -199 and -212 have been approved by the committees and are awaiting final Council action. Ordinances 2015-248 and -249 have been introduced and are pending in committees. Deputy General Counsel Peggy Sidman briefly noted the 5 additional bills she has prepared that will be introduced next week.
Downtown Historic Development Trust Fund
The committee reviewed a handout showing all the projects with funds allocated from the Downtown Historic Preservation and Revitalization Fund. Chairwoman Boyer recommended removing the funding from two projects for which development contracts have lapsed (Laura Street Trio/Cameron Kuhn project, Kimmik Corp. project) and returning that funding to the general trust fund, and allocating all of the interest earnings accumulated on the fund’s assets into the trust fund.

Motion: return Historic Preservation and Revitalization funds from two lapsed development project accounts to the general trust fund and allocate all of the interest earnings accumulated on the fund’s assets into the trust fund – approved.
DIA presentation on downtown projects
Aundra Wallace, Executive Director of the Downtown Investment Authority, reviewed a handout proposing to reallocate funding from several previously-approved downtown projects with various funding sources into the DIA’s budget with allocations to specific projects.
Motion: approve the reallocation of funds into the DIA budget as shown on the DIA handout, with the Council Auditor’s Office and Finance Department working together before next week to develop appropriate project account numbers for the new projects: – approved.

5-Year Road Program
In response to a question from an earlier meeting, John Pappas, Chief of Operations for the Public Works Department, reported that the department and the Office of General Counsel have been unable to find any definitive definition of the term “roadway safety project”. Mr. Pappas distributed a revised project list informed by the committee’s discussion of the list last week. The new list proposes to close the “roadway safety project” and reallocate $200,000 to a fund for new sidewalk construction, $577,245 to sidewalk/curb repairs, $102,100 to traffic calming construction, and $150,000 to street light pole maintenance.
Motion (Crescimbeni): close the Roadway Safety Project account and reallocate the funds as suggested by the Public Works Department, with the exception of also allocating the remaining $250,000 that Public Works proposed to retain in the Roadway Safety Project to new sidewalk construction.
Motion (Gulliford): amend the Crescimbeni motion to not close the Roadway Safety Project and retain the $250,000 in that account for mid-block crosswalk construction - approved 3-1 (Crescimbeni opposed).

Mr. Pappas requested that the committee approve reallocation of the $1,922,986 in the Periodic Maintenance account to 3 bridge replacement projects (Lakeside Drive bridge replacement - $700,000; Moncrief/Dinsmore Road bridge replacement - $1,100,000; and Old Kings Road bridge replacement design - $100,000).

Motion: reallocate the $1,922,986 in the Periodic Maintenance account to 3 bridge replacement projects (Lakeside Drive bridge replacement - $700,000; Moncrief/Dinsmore Road bridge replacement - $1,100,000; and Old Kings Road bridge replacement design - $100,000) – approved.
Motion (Crescimbeni): approve the 5-year road program reprioritization of uses as amended by the committee today – approved.
Ms. Sidman noted that this bill will likely have to be introduced on an addendum to the agenda at next week’s Council meeting since the committee has made amendments that won’t be prepared by the introduction deadline this afternoon.

Projects recommended for closure and return funds to source of origin
The committee reviewed the list of the projects prepared by Teresa Eichner showing all projects, reviewed by district council members, that are approved for closure and return of any remaining funding to the source of origin.
Motion: approve the project closure and funds returned to account of origin list as distributed – approved.

Subfund 322
Motion: on p. 7 of 9 of the listing of projects undergoing further research, close out project #CSS0001 – Community Center Rehabilitation – in the amount of $3,989,612 and return the funds to the account of origin – approved.
Motion Crescimbeni): on p. 9 of 9 close project #JEE060 – Ring Productions/Glad All Over film production – and allocate the $50,000 to the Office of Economic Development for incentive programs  a 
Special Council Contingency fund earmarked for film/television production incentives– approved.
Issues remaining to be addressed
· Revenue clean-ups. The committee will recommend that the administration pursue these items vigorously and clean up all outstanding items before the City transitions to a new financial management system.

· Projects requiring additional research. The administration and Council Auditor’s Office have made great progress in whittling down the long list of these projects to a very small number that should be completed in the near future.

· Requests by district council members to transfer remaining funding from completed projects in their district to other district projects.

Chairwoman Boyer reviewed a preliminary report prepared by the Council Research Division of the committee’s work to date

Ms. Boyer also reported that the Planning Department is very confident that it has been using the correct fair share sector numbers (based on the underlying fair share research report) to do its calculations and direct funds to the proper fair share sector accounts. She has not yet been able to verify whether the sector numbers the department is using are the numbers that were on the map actually adopted by City Council or not. A remaining work project is to see a tabulation of the fair share funds (both general sector funds and project-specific sector funds) by sector to understand how much is available for expenditure in each sector.
The committee briefly discussed the possibility that district council members might wish to make amendments to the district project closure list at the next council meeting when the ordinance is up for final approval.

In response to a question from Council Member Anderson, Chairwoman Boyer said that it was her preference that the Council prioritize the allocation of BJP funds that will hopefully become available for other uses if BJP revenues increase first to existing obligations (Art in Public Places, tree planting, legal settlements) and then to a reserve account to be used either to pay back the General Fund for cash advances to BJP projects and/or to complete BJP projects that were never undertaken because of funding shortages.
Next week the committee will begin discussing policy issues that have arisen during the course of the special committee’s work to date.
Meeting Adjourned: 2:53 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division

   4.23.15   Posted 12:00 p.m.
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    Special CIP Committee – LSD
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Materials:  Special CIP Committee handouts
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